City Council Minutes, Tuesday, May 28, 2013

610 Main Street, Waltham, MA 


City Council President Waddick opened the joint meeting of the Waltham City Council and the Board of Survey and Planning.  The City Clerk Rosario C. Malone called the roll. Present at roll call were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, Waddick, Vizard  (14) Board of Survey members attending were M. Justin Barrett, Kathleen Callahan, John Duffy, S.Anthony DeVito, Brian Moroney and Mila Tarallo. (6) 
The Clerk read the Council Prayer and then the President led the City Council and the Board of Survey and Planning in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Councillor Giordano requested a moment of silence for our men and women in the armed services serving around the world. A moment of silence was observed.

Councillor Tarallo rose to announce that he was not seeking re-election as Ward Two Councillor. Councillor Tarallo thanked the City Council, the residents and all those who had worked so closely with him over the years. He also introduced his family, wife Mila, sons Patrick and Teddy and his daughter Regina, their partners and his two granddaughters Mila and Charlotte and thanked them for all their support. President Waddick thanked Councillor Tarallo for his years of service and expressed how he would be missed.  Councillor Logan remember how the bond Councillor Tarallo and he had was started. Councillor Logan gave a brief history of Councillor Tarallo’s work experience and how that knowledge was shared to help his fellow Councillors. Councillor Logan expressed how he would miss his friend. Councillor Giordano thanked Councillor Tarallo for his help over the years. Councillor Marchese called Councillor Tarallo the “Tom Brady” of the City Council. Councillor Rourke stated the Councillor Tarallo was one Councillor you could always count on for help. Councillor Romard thanked Councillor Tarallo for all his help he gave.  Councillor Doucette stated that Councillor Tarallo had taught him well.  Councillor LeBlanc felt that Councillor Tarallo helps her become a better Councillor. Councillor McMenimen thanked Councillor Tarallo for being a good friend and Councillor over the years. Councillor Stanley expressed how hard working Councillor Tarallo is. Councillor Brasco thanked Councillor Tarallo and stated it was an honor to serve with him. Councillor Vizard thanked Councillor Tarallo for all the help and stated he enjoyed sitting in between Councillor Tarallo and Councillor Logan. Councillor Darcy thanked Councillor Tarallo for all the joint projects they had work on.  Planning Board Member and former City Councillor Duffy stated Councillor Tarallo retirement was a reason to have party for out going Councillors. 

Councillor Darcy moved to accept the minutes as amended. On a voice vote, the minutes were accepted. 

The Clerk Read Rule 29 A

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the zoning amendment.

Pursuant to Section 5 of Chapter 40A of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts General Laws, Waltham City Councillors George A. Darcy III and Edmund P. Tarallo submit the following matter to the Waltham City Council for consideration:

An Ordinance Amending Chapter 21 of the General Ordinances of the City of Waltham Entitled “Zoning”.

Chapter 21 of the General Ordinances entitled “Zoning”, as most recently amended, is hereby further amended as follows.

Article III, Section 3.13, entitled Zoning District Map, is hereby amended by striking out the designation “Residence A2 (RA2)” as shown on said map and substituting in place thereof new lines and designation “Conservation/Recreation (CR)” insofar as the said map relates to the following described premises:

The locus is that certain parcel of land known as “167 BEF Lincoln Street”, containing approximately 26.339 acres, and identified in the “Atlas, City of Waltham, Massachusetts 1988”, as Map 32, Block 5, Lot 39, with improvements located thereon, situated in the City of Waltham, County of Middlesex (South), Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and more particularly described in Exhibit A attached hereto and shown on a plan entitled “Plan of Land, Sanderson Estates, Waltham, Mass.”, 1” = 80’, R.E. Cameron & Associates, Inc., 681 Washington St., Norwood Massachusetts 02062, Civil Engineers & Land Surveyors, dated January 28, 1987, and recorded with Middlesex South District Registry of Deeds as Plan No. 273 in the year 1987. After a power point program by Councillor Darcy, Councillor Tarallo expressed reasons for protecting the area as open space and how the zoning amendment would do this. President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Councillor Darcy and Councillor Tarallo sponsors of the amendment Kathy Randel, Leo Keightley,  Richard Homsi, and William Fowler. Forty stood in favor. No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closes the public hearing and opens it to questions from Councillors and Board Members.  Board Member Moroney inquired about the language on the deed. President Waddick asked when the Board would be hearing the matter. The response was June 5, 2013. Councillor Tarallo stated the Ordinances and Rules Committee would address it at their June 17, 2013 meeting. President Waddick referred the zoning amendment to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 
Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the zoning amendment.
Pursuant to Section 5 of Chapter 40A of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts General Laws, Waltham City Councillor George A. Darcy III petitions the City Council for the following matter for consideration:

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE ZONING CODE OF THE GENERAL ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF WALTHAM.

The General Ordinances of the City of Waltham, Chapter 21, Article III (Establishment of Districts), Section 3.4 (Table of Uses), is amended by striking out the entry “N” (Not permitted) for “Animals Shelter (Section 3.643)” in business A (BA) district. Business B (BB) district, Business C (BC) district, and Conservation/Recreation (CR) district, and substituting in their places “S1” (“Use permitted only by special permit by the City Council”). President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Deborah Schreiber, Carl Cunningham, Janet Lucas, Audrey Benenvento, Erin Vannassee, Joe DiVico, Janelle Thibodeau and Eva Miller. One hundred three stood (103) in favor. No one stood in opposition or spoke in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from the City Council and the Board Members. Councillor Logan inquired if this change was to re-zone a certain area and if so was the use for cats only? Councillor Darcy said no.  The shelter he had visited impressed Councillor Stanley.  Councillor McMenimen asked what the zoning for 92 Felton Street was since it had been used as an animal shelter. The question was not answered. Councillor McMenimen inquired how long the Cat Connection was in service. Ms Miller stated 13 years. Councillor Tarallo concerns that the change would make the conservation zone. President Waddick asked when the Board would be hearing the matter. The response was June 5, 2013. Councillor Tarallo stated the Ordinances and Rules Committee would address it at their June 17, 2013 meeting. President Waddick referred the zoning amendment to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 
Public Hearing

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from
the residents of Melody Lane. 

To replace the existing water main on Melody Lane with a new 8” diameter pipe connected to each property curb box and to further loop the water main via an existing easement to Christopher Road. Betterments to be assessed. President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Councillor Darcy,  Guy Micalizzi and Ruben Ghazaryans. The residents expressed concerns regarding betterments. No one stood in favor or opposition. The Councillors had no questions. The petition was referred to the Public Works Committee.
Public Hearing

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from
the residents of Melody Lane. The resurfacing of the entire length of the private way known as Melody Lane, to be resurfaced in accordance with the provisions of Section 17-80 of the General Ordinance of the City of Waltham.  The resurfacing work shall include grinding and removing the existing asphalt, re-grading and re-tamping the gravel subsurface base, repaving with a binder, applying a final course of asphalt, and installing concrete sidewalks and granite curbing where needed.  All work shall ensure that proper drainage is maintained, that all manhole covers and gratings are flush with the new roadway surface and that the grading of the new roadway is feathered appropriately into all connecting driveways and sidewalks.  Betterments to be assessed. President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Councillor Darcy, Guy Micalizzi and Ruben Ghazaryans. No one stood in favor or opposition. The Councillors had no questions. The petition was referred to the Public Works Committee.
Communications from the Mayor

The Clerk read the following communications from the Mayor and each, in turn, was referred.
1. Respectfully request acceptance of the “Brain Building in Progress Learning Trail” for Nipper Maher Park from the United Way and Sallie Mae

Referred to the Committee of the Whole

2. Respectfully request pursuant to the provisions of General Ordinances Sec. 12-27, the appointment of Catherine L. Cagle of 19 Appleton Street, Waltham, as Planning Director for a three – year term expiring February 28, 2015.

Referred to the Committee of the Whole

3. Respectfully request acceptance of a G.R.E.A.T. Foundation Grant in the amount of $1,188.00 to allow Officer Komolo to attend G.R.E.A.T Officer Training for elementary and middle school students from June 17, 2013 to June 26, 2013 in LaCrosse, WI

Referred to the Finance Committee

4.  Respectfully request approval of a loan order in the amount of $329,861.00 for the following paving projects:

Brennan Avenue, private 


$ 62,964.43
Crestview Road, private


$105,028.15

Midland Drive, private portion

$  48,831.02

Mountain Road, private


$105,357.24

Berms on Crestview Road


$    7,680.00

and

Respectfully request a transfer of excess Chapter 90 funds from Account No. 300-420-2012-6710 to Account No 300-420-2012-6710 in the amount of $120,000 to pave the public portion of Midland Drive. Councillor Brasco recused himself due to a conflict of interest.

Referred to the Long Term Debt Committee

5. Respectfully request approval of a loan order in the amount of $ 184,000.00 for the following items:

1. Design services for Cedarwood Playground, Drake Playground and the Pond End Tot Lot-$150,000.00

2. Pick-up truck $34,000.00

Referred to the Long Term Debt Committee

Councillor Tarallo moved to take the Zoning amendment off the table. On a voice vote, the Zoning Amendment was taken off the table. 

That the Zone Change 948 Main St. form Residence B to Business B having had a first reading was before the City Council for a second and possible third reading. 

Councillor Tarallo moved for a second reading. On a voice vote, the Zoning Amendment received a second reading. Councillor Tarallo moved for a third and final reading. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 12 to 0 vote, the zoning amendment was adopted Order # 31940

Councillor Tarallo moved to take the Zoning amendment off the table. On a voice vote, the Zoning Amendment was taken off the table. 

That the Zoning Amendment Marijuana dispensaries one-year moratorium had a first reading is before the City Council for a second and possible third reading. 

Councillor Tarallo moved for a second reading. On a voice vote, the Zoning Amendment received a second reading. Councillor Tarallo moved for a third and final reading. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo and Vizard. By a 12 to 0 vote, the zoning amendment was adopted Order # 31939

New Business

Special Permit time extension 

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the time extension without committee reference. On a voice vote, the motion was adopted. 

That 200 Moody Street, LLC petitions the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit with mutual agreement until October 31, 2013 for property located at 200 Moody Street.
Councillor Tarallo moved for approval. The roll call was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard.  By a 12 to 0 vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31935

Upgrade to ATM

Watertown Savings Bank petitions the City Council for an upgrade to the existing ATM machine at the branch located at 6 Lexington Street, a modification to Special Permit # 29380 in accordance to Article 3, Section 3.552.

Referred to the Ordinances and Rules Committee 

Mass Port request

Ali Aouichaoui, 165 Newton Street, Waltham petitions the City Council for a Mass Port Letter.

Referred to the Licenses and Franchises Committee 

Mass Port request

Richard Stolowski, 17 Lord Street, Waltham petitions the City Council for a Mass Port Letter.

Referred to the Licenses and Franchises Committee 

Mass Port request

Christopher Stolowski, 17 Lord Street, Waltham petitions the City Council for a Mass Port Letter.

Referred to the Licenses and Franchises Committee 

Request for use of the Fitch School

Waltham Fields Community Farm petitions the City Council for permission to hold its Outreach Market in the parking lot of the Fitch School again this year. 

President Waddick named Councillor Vizard as a new member to the committee replacing retired Councillor Curtin. 

Referred to the Ad-hoc Committee for the Fitch School 

Resolutions

Councillor LeBlanc, Councillor McMenimen, Councillor Tarallo and Councillor Darcy  presented a resolution commending Reverend James Michael DiPerri on his  25th anniversary / jubilee as a Priest. Councillor LeBlanc moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the motion was adopted. Councillor LeBlanc moved for approval. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted. 

Councillor Vizard presented a resolution regarding the using of city funds for private ways.. President Waddick referred the resolution to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 
Committee Reports

Licenses and Franchises Committee 

Councillor Logan moved to act on the renewals collectively.  On a voice vote, the renewals for the Second Hand licenses were acted on collectively.

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommends that the renewal of three Second Hand Dealers Licenses 

       
Marcou Jewelers 318 Moody St, 

Curio Vintage 379 Moody St., -
       
Compustar 563 Moody St. Be granted    

Councillor Logan moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the Second Hand Dealers licenses were granted.  

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the request for Mass. Port Letter, Davit Sargsyan be granted.  Councillor Logan moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, letter was granted.  

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the request for Mass. Port Letter, Deo Tumwine be granted. Councillor Logan moved to recommit the request. The petitioner did not supply information requested by the Committee. On a voice vote,  the  Mass port letter was recommitted.  

Public Works Committee

The Public Works Committee recommended that the resurfacing for Crestview Road be done in accordance to Section 17-80 of the General Ordinances with betterments assessed. Councillor Brasco recused himself. 
Councillor Rourke moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. voting yea were Councillors Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley , Tarallo, Vizard. By a 11 to 0 vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31936

The Public Works Committee recommended that the resurfacing for Midland Drive Road be done in accordance to Section 17-80 of the General Ordinances with betterments assessed.

Councillor Rourke moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. voting yea were Councillors Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, Vizard. By a 11 to 0 vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31937

The Public Works Committee recommended that the resurfacing for Mountain Road be done in accordance to Section 17-80 of the General Ordinances with betterments assessed. Councillor Rourke moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, Vizard. By a 11 to 0 vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31938

Long Term Debt Committee

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that the Loan Order in the amount of 

$ 3,040,000.00 to fund the sidewalk replacement and street lighting project on Main Street (Linden Street to Banks Square) be given a first reading. 

Councillor Stanley moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the loan order was given a first reading

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that the Loan Order in the amount of $14,900,000.00. for the City to refinance the remaining amortization of three bond issues with an estimated savings of $ 1.1 M. be given a second and final reading. Councillor Stanley moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan  Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo and  Vizard. By a 12 to 0 vote, the loan order had a second and final reading. Order # 31928

The Long Term Debt Committee recommends that the Loan Order in the amount of 

$ 836,450.00 to fund the following water improvement project, these funds will include the engineering services and construction associated for each street. 

Plympton Street
$233,000.

Willard Street

$ 91,450.0

Cedar Street

$344,000.

Oak Street

$168,000. be given a second and final reading. 

Councillor Stanley moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan  Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo and  Vizard. By a 12 to 0 vote, the loan order had a second and final reading. Order # 31927

Committee of the Whole

The Committee of the Whole recommended that the City Council sponsor a CPC application to acquire 287 AFT Grove Street, vacant land consisting of approximately 92,700 square feet, more or less, in the amount of $75,000. plus an addition $7,500. for closing cost. As amended. 

Councillor Marchese  moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. the order was adopted.  Order # 31941

The Committee of the Whole recommended that the Emergency 911 location at the Bright School be approved.

Councillor Marchese moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley , Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 12 to 0 vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31933

The Committee of the Whole recommended that the resolution regarding the CPC application to acquire lots at Hardy Pond Road be approved.

Councillor Marchese moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Darcy, Giordano, LeBlanc. Logan. Marchese, McMenimen . Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 12 to 0 vote, the Order was adopted. Order # 31934
Ordinances and Rules Committee

The Ordinance & Rules Recommended that the General Ordinance Amendment the following be given a first reading. 

An Ordinance Amending Article V of Chapter 2 of the General Ordinances Entitled “Compensation”

Be it ordained by the City Council of the City of Waltham as follows:

1. Article V of Chapter 2 of the General Ordinances of the City of Waltham entitled 

     “Compensation,” Section 2-29. Classification of positions, subsection B.2, Non 

      Union Positions Paid on Salary Rates, as most recently amended, is further amended 

      by changing the Salary Grades (and titles, were indicated) of the following positions 

      as stated:

Chairperson, Assessors from Grade 17 to Grade 19 

  

 Assessor from Grade 15 to Grade 16

Councillor Tarallo moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. on a voice vote,  the Compensation Amendment had a first reading. 

Finance Committee

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept a gift in the amount of 

of $11,000.00 from Brandeis University for two visitors signs. Sign 1 would be Tavern Square / Weston Street, and sign # 2 would be installed on South Street. Be approved.

Councillor Brasco moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31930

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept a gift in the amount of a $21,600 from Citizens Disability 1075 Main Street, Waltham to be used for the explicit purpose of paying for a trolley driver per attached letter route. Be approved. 
Councillor Brasco moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted.  Order # 31929

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council approve an appropriation in the amount of $200,000. from Unreserved Fund Balance to account # 001-912-5200-5760 Personnel Worker’s Compensation – Judgment Claims and Settlements.
Councillor Brasco moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted.  Order # 31932

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council approve an appropriation in the amount of  $100,000. from Unreserved Fund Balance to account # 001-422-5400-527 CPW – Rubbish Collection / recycling. 

Councillor Brasco moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31931

Councillor Brasco moved to adjourn. On a voice vote, the City Council adjourns at 11:15 PM. 
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